GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 20 September 2018 at 7:00pm.

Present 

Mrs Moughtin (Chairman) 

Mr E. Convery 

Mr I. Davison (From 7:25pm)

Ms H. Hannan

Apologise 

Mr A. Jones (Deputy Chairman)

Mr B. Heath

Mr D. Lace

In attendance 

Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	CHAIRMAN’S WELCOME

ITEM 1 MINUTES

	18/042
18/043
	The Chairman welcomed the Board to the September meeting.

The Chairman requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting and the Board agreed the minutes of the meeting held on 23 August 2018. Mr Convery proposed this item and it was seconded by the Chairman. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MATTERS ARISING

	18/044
	Item 18/037 Headland’s Boundary Wall

The Town Clerk reported the contractor had sorted the stone for reuse and work would commence in October 2018. He advised works would be completed prior to the 21 December 2018.

Item 18/037 Attorney General’s Freedom of Information Response 

The Board noted the content of the Cabinet Office Chief Secretary’s communication dated 28 August 2018. The Town Clerk circulated a draft response which the Deputy Chairman had written. Ms Hannan proposed the letter should be sent on behalf of the Board and signed by the Chairman and Deputy Chairman of the Board. This proposal was seconded by Mr Convery and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 18/041 Mill Road Industrial Units

The Board noted a cost consultant had been appointed to prepare budget estimates and contract documentation for the construction of the industrial units. The Town Clerk reported the budget estimates would be ready for the Commissioners to consider this project for funding when the 2019/20 budgets are set.  This would permit works to commence in April 2019.

Item 18/041 Waste Management Strategy 

The Town Clerk reported the Minister for Infrastructure was unavailable to attend this Board meeting. He advised the Chairman, Deputy Chairman and the Town Clerk had met the Minister on 7 September 2018. The Commissioners’ representatives had put the Board’s concerns to the Minister at this meeting and he had advised the consultation had taken place through the waste working group, but he acknowledged the views of the individual local authorities had not been sought. He advised these are high level strategies and assurance was give the local authorities would be individually consulted on how they are implemented. He reassured the Commissioners’ representatives the waste audits was for data collection only and would not be used for enforcement by the Department or local authorities. The Minister stated the Department’s role was to facilitate joint work between local authorities and objective 8 of the Waste Strategy was not a mandate for the Department to interfere in the statutory waste collection obligations for each local authority.

Item 18/041Library Funding
The Town Clerk reiterated his comments from item 18/041 by reporting the Minister for Infrastructure was unavailable to attend this Board meeting. He advised the Chairman, Deputy Chairman and the Town Clerk had met the Minister on 7 September 2018. The Commissioners’ representatives had put the Board’s concerns to the Minister at this meeting and he had advised the report on library services had been prepared by a Tynwald Select Committee and detailed consultation should have taken place with the providers of the library services prior to the writing of the report. However, he believed meetings had taken place with the librarians. The Commissioners’ representatives stated the Department of Infrastructure was the Government agency responsible for local government and a full consultation should have taken place with the local authority Boards who have chosen to provide library services. The Minister for Infrastructure advised his Department in response to the report had asked the Council of Ministers to maintain ownership of this report and any further work would be undertaken by the Cabinet Office rather than the Department. The Minister reassured the Commissioners this organisation would consult the local authorities providing library services as part of this ongoing initiative. The Commissioners’ representatives reiterated the report highlighted the low cost of library service provision in Peel, the free access provided to the Peel Library services to all members of the public, the existing cooperation with other libraries to access all catalogues and the absence of a need in Peel for the mobile and family library services. These factors should remove any obligation to fund these Government operational library services. 

Item 18/035 Any Other Business Operational Items

The Town Clerk reported the arrangements for Remembrance Sunday would be circulated to the Board once they were finalised and the Board had received a presentation on the proposal to integrate care in Peel from the Department of Health and Social Care in August 2018.

	
	
	

	HOUSING ITEMS 


	18/045
	Item 3 Property Asset Management Lead Member Update

The Chairman reported a meeting had taken place on 15 August 2018 when the following matters were discussed:
The lead members considered and did not oppose planning applications 18/00492/B Erection of new garage at Carnaween, Battery Road, Peel; 18/00724/B Change of opening hours at West Coast Fitness, Close Beg, Ballawattleworth, Peel; 18/00757/B Replacement porch at 54 Glenfaba Road, Peel; 18/00767/B Refurbish property at 8 Bridge Street, Peel; 18/00779/B Upgrade of resident’s room at Corrin Memorial Home, Derby Road, Peel; 18/00798/B New shop signage at 29 Michael Street, Peel and 18/00805/B Replacement windows at 4 Duke Street, Peel.

The lead members considered the following planning decisions required no further action: 18/00480/B Approval for replacement of existing conservatory at 1 Fuchsia Close, Reayrt Ny Keylley, Peel; 18/00396/B Approval for replacement doors at 17 Bridge Street, Peel; 18/00577/B Approval for replacement doors and windows at 9 Christian Street, Peel; 18/00542/B Approval for installation of replacement doors at 2 Kellys Court, St Peters Lane, Peel; and 18/00476/B Approval for creation of vehicular access at Thie My Chree, Tynwald Road, Peel.
The lead members noted no applications were made to the Committee for street trading or collection licences.
The lead members noted a construction contract and budget would need to be prepared to take forward the Mill Road Industrial Units project. This would involve the employment of a cost consultant. The lead members agreed this matter should be referred to the Board for approval and they supported the employment of a cost consultant.
The lead members noted the cost consultant had estimated the costs for the Reayrt Aalin estate exterior renovation works and parking, including garages, was £1,180,000. This project could only be funded by a petition to borrow the funding which would increase the level of debt associated with the Commissioners’ social housing. The Town Clerk reported the majority of these costs were associated with repainting the properties and replacing timber windows, facia and barge boards. A more sustainable method of maintaining these properties in the long term was required because they were built in 1990s and had been repainted once already using capital work funding. The lead members asked if the new scheme would improve the insulation of the properties. The Town Clerk advised the works were all external with limited opportunities to provide insulation.  He advised the Commissioners could undertake a pilot project to the block properties which are in the worst condition at the end of the cul-de-sac to ensure the treatment was cost effective and provided a permanent low maintenance solution going forward. The lead members agreed they would like the business case to assess a pilot scheme, the estate external refurbishment scheme valued at £1,180,000 and a redevelopment of the whole estate. The lead members were supportive of undertaking a pilot scheme to ensure a permanent solution is provided for these houses and asked for the business case to be taken to the September Board meeting.  
Mr Davison arrived at 7:25 pm

Item 4 Rent Setting
The Board noted the content of the Department of Infrastructure’s communication dated 13 August 2018 seeking the Commissioners’ views on social housing rent from 1 April 2019 to 31 March 2020 and the Housing Authority’s fees. The Town Clerk advised the Lead Members Committee for Property Asset Management had recommend an increase of not more than CPI for tenants’ rents for the 2019/20 financial year. Mr Convery supported a minor increase of not more than CPI because he believed not increasing the rent annually resulted in a larger increase later on. Ms Hannan proposed the rate should remain the same with no increases next year. She stated the Commissioners had held their rates with no increases for two years against a background of ever increasing costs for the public. Mr Davison seconded this proposal and highlighted increased use of foodbanks, and fuel poverty. The Board agreed to recommend the existing rent and fees remain unchanged for the forthcoming year. This was a split vote with three members voting in favour of the proposal and Mr Convery voting against.
Item 5 Planning Applications for Consideration

The Board noted no application had been referred to the Board for consideration.
Item 6 Planning Decisions

The Board noted no planning decisions had been referred to the Board for consideration.

	
	
	

	RECREATON AND WORKS ITEMS 


	18/046
	Item 7 Events, Commercial Innovation and Works Lead Member Committee 

Mr Davison reported a meeting had taken place on 14 August 2018 when the following matters were discussed:
The lead members reviewed the Internment Camp X memorial event held 28 July 2018. The lead member stated the changeable weather and the very strong winds experienced at 10:30am as the event was about to commence set a dramatic scene for the unveiling of the memorial plaque. Everything had gone well and the lead members thanked the Deputy Chairman and Cannon Burrows for assisting to host this event. The Town Clerk stated the Leece Museum internment exhibition added an extra interest to this event and provided a focal point for the successful completion of this memorial event which was appreciated by the attendees.
The lead members noted the content of the letter from the Traditional Boat Weekend Committee organisers dated 12 August 2018. The lead members were pleased the use of Fenella Beach Carpark as a substitute venue for the boat building competition saved the events from possible cancellation at short notice. The lead members agreed to offer the use of this facility for next year’s event scheduled for 2 to 4 August 2019. The lead members noted these dates will coincide with the Peel Carnival.
The lead members expressed their thanked to the carnival organisers for their event on 5 August 2018. The lead members noted the good weather on this date had resulted in more visitors being attracted to Peel.
The lead members noted they had received 18 entries for the soapbox racing scheduled for 19 August 2018. The Technical Officer advised sufficient resources were in place to ensure the Derby Drive to Stanley Road course would be set up in advance of the 2pm start and to bring the soapbox carts back to the start without a lengthy delay. The lead members noted arrangements had been made for the scaffold company to widen the ramp this year to allow two carts to race down the course. The lead member stated he would ask Steve Colley to perform on the route for the crowd as an added attraction and to assist should any delays be experienced. The Town Clerk advised he would now undertake a leaflet drop to local residents to advise them of the restrictions and road closures required for this event.
The lead members noted the road closures for the Moddey Dhoo and Vintage Motorcycle Club had been obtained for this event and he would send a letter to the residents after the completion of the soapbox derby event. The Technical Officer advised the mobile toilets, cones and barrier work had all been arranged for these events. The Town Clerk advised he had received an invoice for £500 from the Moddey Dhoo Club to assist them set up this new event. The lead members agreed to pay £500 funding for this event.

The lead members noted the content of the letter dated 29 July 2018 from the Ramsey Motorcycle Club requesting permission to use Peel beach on 30 August and to obtain £350 funding towards their event. The lead members agreed the use of Peel Beach and the Creg Malin Car Park for this event. The lead members agreed to provide £350 funding for this event scheduled to take place on 30 August 2018.
The lead members noted the content of the letter dated 26 July 2018 requesting sponsorship of Queen Elizabeth II High School music prize. The lead members agreed the £50 sponsorship of this prize.
The lead members noted the content of the letter dated 29 July 2018 from Manx Auto Sport concerning the PokerStars Rally scheduled for 9/10 November 2018.  The lead members noted none of the stages proposed were within Peel.
The lead members asked the Town Clerk to notify Lappset they are the successful partner for the supply of playpark equipment if all the statutory approvals are obtained.  The lead members asked the Town Clerk to advise the unsuccessful tenders they would not be taking part in this project. The Town Clerk requested permission to employ a cost consultant to take forward the construction contract for the playpark enabling works which would take place while planning permission was being sought. This would ensure the playpark was in operation prior to the TT festival in 2019. The lead members agreed to make this appointment.
The lead members noted the content of the letter dated 2 August 2018 from a Peel resident concerning the overgrown condition of the Headland’s BMX track. The Technical Officer advised this facility when constructed had an agreement for the formation of a Peel BMX Club with local resident maintaining this facility. The lead members agreed to undertake urgent routine maintenance works to this facility to ensure it is usable and for the Commissioners staff to undertake this routine maintenance work going forward. The Town Clerk advised the Commissioners may wish to review this facility and provide a downhill mountain bike route for residents and visitors. He advised the Mountain Bike Club could be approached to ascertain if they would support an initiative of this type. The lead members agreed to canvass opinion of providing a downhill mountain bike facilities and/or event in Peel.
The lead members noted the content of the Technical Officer’s monthly work report without commenting on its content. The lead members noted expenditure had occurred on the Leece Museum; Bowling Green; Fire Festival; Peel Day; the new Festival of Motorsport event; promenade flags, purchase of a staff pool car; purchase of manual street cleaning equipment, purchase of weed removal equipment and building control approval for the new industrial units projects. The Town Clerk reported an architect was appointed to undertake the design work for Philip Christian Centre Town Hall link; the top of the yard; and the playground at the campsite. The lead members noted the Board had approved an increase in the £8,000 campsite budget to £35,000 budget for the installation of three campsite pods. 
The lead members noted the extended business case assessing the funding options for the exterior works for the Reayrt Aalin development will be available in September 2018. The current estimate for providing the exterior works to all the properties and the additional parking was at £1,200,000. The lead members noted major exterior painting works had already been undertaken to these properties which were built in the 1990s. The lead members agreed the external refurbishment works should remove the requirement for the use of capital funding to routinely maintain the paintwork on these properties.

The lead members noted no procurement; subcontractor; defects or health and safety issues were reported to the meeting.

The lead members noted the Technical Officer would like to purchase push along mechanical weed removal equipment. The Technical Officer circulated documentation to the lead members describing suitable equipment which would rapidly remove the weeds from gutters, pavements and paved areas. The Technical Officer stated the cost of this equipment was £2,000 and additional brushes would need to be purchase on a regular basis at a cost of £20 each. The lead members agreed the purchase of this equipment to assist in improving routine weed removal works in the Town. The lead members asked the Technical Officer to contact JCK to ascertain if they had a second hand hoist for sale which would allow the use of this equipment for the erection of Christmas decorations. 
The lead members noted the content of the letter dated 23 July 2018 from the Department of Enterprise reminding campsite owners of their responsibility when subcontracting campsite operations to a third party including the requirement to undertake due diligence checks. The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners do not contract out this work at their campsite although they permit block bookings from travel companies. In these instances the Commissioners ensure the holidays are paid in full and they do not use separate facilities provided by the travel company. To safeguard the Commissioners interests and the public these bookings could be passed onto their customers if required or a problem with the travel company occurred. 
The lead members noted no applications for street entertainers licences were reported to the meeting.
The lead members noted a regeneration meeting took place on 14 August with representatives from the Department of Infrastructure. This meeting discussed how regeneration could be taken forward and a number of outline proposals were discussed for further consideration. The lead members noted the Department of Infrastructure were keen to reinvigorate additional regeneration projects across the island but at this time no funding was available. The lead members agreed to consider any firm regeneration proposals from the Department. The Town Clerk reported a member of the public had requested the refund of their money which had been deposited with the Commissioners over five years ago specifically for the installation of public art as part of the regeneration programme of works. He reported this fund had not attracted any additional money and the public art work had not been commissioned. The Town Clerk advised this project was unlikely to be taken forward in the foreseeable future and in the absence of a public art proposal the money should be refunded to the local resident. The lead members agreed to close this fund and to reimburse the members of the public who had contributed to it.

	
	
	

	FINANCE ITEMS 


	18/047
	Item 8 Finance and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee Update

Ms Hannan reported a meeting had taken place on 13 August 2018 and the following matters had been considered.

The lead members noted a third meeting had taken place on 26 July 2018 with the Clerk to the Peel and Western District Housing Committee to determine which invoices in June were liable for a 10% administration charge. This meeting had identified an additional income of approximately £350 in June on Westland’s operation invoices which excluded the capital works costs, fuel costs and costs associated with the recently occupied new development at Mylchreest Court. The Town Clerk reported to date the Commissioners had not received payment of the 10% administration charges agreed at those meetings.
The lead member noted the content of the Head of Finance’s June 2018 profit and loss; budget and prior year accounts reports. The Head of Finance circulated an explanation of the 1st quarter accounts report at the meeting to the lead members. The Head of Finance reported general revenue accounts for three months into the current year shows a profit of £30,551.  The Head of Finance reported this surplus includes a number of projects with an outstanding value of £204,984 which should be spent later this financial year. The Town Clerk reported this total value contained all the Board’s approved projects included within the 2018/19 budget, the £70,000 for the Headland’s sandstone wall which the Board approved in May 2018; and the increase in the campsite budget £35,000 which was approved at the last Board meeting. The Head of Finance’s report highlighted the largest areas of expenditure in the first quarter were grass cutting costs (£26,571), repairs to street lighting (£6,564), public toilet costs (£6,173), legal and professional fees (£5,671), Commissioners’ land costs (£6,824), Finance costs (£25,732), swimming pool contribution (£10,067), public function costs (£34,846), street cleaning costs (£1,300), Bowling green works (£9,298), and computer costs (£6,670). The Head of Finance report reported the campsite income had reduced by £1,794 on the previous year and labour costs were higher through the employment of two seasonal works. The Town Clerk reported spending and income profile when assessed against their broad budget estimates and last year expenditure shows little deviation. In addition to the approved £4,600 expenditure on seasonal workers salaries and £1,794 reduction in campsite income the Commissioners had received an increase in rate income. He stated the fees/leisure and Town Hall expenditure required monitoring to ensure they remained within overall budget. The Town Clerk advised all areas of the Commissioners’ expenditure and income are within their approved budgets and focus must be placed on the delivery of the projects approved for the 2018/19 financial year.
The Head of Finance reported the housing revenue budget showed a profit of £156,774 and the maintenance budget was underspent by £5,345. There had been 6 void properties during the quarter with £28,458 spent on these properties and six boilers were converted to gas. In the quarter £254,285 capital repayments were made and £125,370 was paid in interest.
The lead members noted expenditure had occurred on the projects previously reported by the lead member for Events Commercial Innovation and Works Committee.
The lead member noted the contents of the Treasury’s communication dated 25 July 2018 concerning the rating appeal hearing for 1 Imman Stronnag and 7 Lake Lane, Peel.
The lead members noted the contents of Treasury’s communication dated 1 August 2018 concerning the 2nd Supplemental List and Rating Appeals’ Rules 2000.
The lead members noted discussions were taking place between the Commissioners’ Accountant and the external fieldwork auditor to review the capital adjustments and the reserve split. The Town Clerk advised once work was completed on these two issues the external auditor would sign of the Commissioners’ accounts.
The lead members noted the content of the letter dated 11 July 2018 from the Tynwald Select Committee on Poverty. The lead members agreed this issue should be referred to the next Board meeting to consider the cost of housing, cost of heating fuel, access to transport and access to information technology.
The lead members noted the Town Clerk and the Head of Finance had met Treasury’s debt collection officer on 26 July 2018. The Head of Finance would now undertake the debt collection duties. In the first instance this would involve reminding five debtors and setting up a meeting with the Coroner for the West of the Island.

	
	
	

	GENERAL ITEMS

	19/048
	Item 9 Town and Country Planning (Amendment) Bill 2018

The Board noted the contents of the Cabinet Office’s communication dated 3 September 2018. The Chairman proposed this item should be deferred until representatives from the Lead Member Committee for Property and Asset Management where present at the Board meeting. This proposal was seconded by Mr Convery and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 10 Operational Policy on Planning Enforcement

The Board noted the content of the operational policy document on planning enforcement dated August 2018. The Town Clerk advised this information was provided to assist the Commissioners when answering rate payers enquires.

Item 11 Integrated Care Consultation Feedback

The Board noted the content of the communication dated 14 September 2018 from Department of Health and Social Care concerning their integrated care consultation feedback. 

Item 12 Transfer of Public Records Office

The Board noted the content of the communication from the public record office detailing records to be transferred between the Commissioners and the Public Record Office and vice-versa. Mr Convery proposed the transfer of this data and records should be approved by the Board. Ms Hannan seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 14 Any Other Business

No any other business items were raised by the Commissioners or the officers.

The meeting ended at 7:50pm
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